












Jill Coffin 
Bluefield Sr. High 

Lindy Waite 
Englewood Cons. 

Linda Gallant 
Stonepark Int. 

JoAnne Jay 
Spring Park Elem. 

Lynn Sherren 
Souris Reg. 

Joanne MacNevin Calvin MacPhail 
Public Schools Branch Southern Kings Cons. 

Kurt Duncan Brenda Larsen 
Sherwood Elem. Eliot River Elem. 

Stephen Daley Jody MacKinnon 
Montague Cons. Belfast Cons. 

Treena Hann 
Stratford Elem. 

Jennifer Mutch
Queen Charlotte Int. 

Alexander Field 
Colonel Gray Sr. High 

Elizabeth Johnston 
Spring Park Elem. 

Alanna Gauthier 
Central Queens Elem. 

Mark Gaudet 
Montague Int. 

Jillian Power 
East Wiltshire Int. 

Mireille Poirier 
West Kent Elem. 

Michaela Oliver 
Morell Cons. 

Bethany Ellis 
Sherwood Elem. 
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Janice Broderick
Charlottetown Rural 

High 



Andrea Robbins 
Parkdale Elem. 

Vanda Deighan 
West Royalty Elem. 

Lori-Dawn Gordon 
Morell Reg. High 

Trisha Burrows 
Colonel Gray Sr. High 

Lori Targett 
Vernon River Cons. 

Sally Dunn 
Prince Street Elem. 

Stephanie Ellsworth-Reid 
Westwood Primary 

Clodagh Peverley 
Westwood Primary 

Andrea Pickett 
Substitute Teacher 

Rep. 

Quinn Mills 
Georgetown Elem. 

Chrissy MacAulay 
Souris Reg. 

Heather Campbell 
East Wiltshire Int. 

Jacqueline Robbins 
Mt. Stewart Cons. 

Carolyn McQuaid 
Bluefield Sr. High 

April lguidez 
Stratford Elem. 

Missing Photos: Victoria Coulson, Glen Stewart Elem. 
Rebecca Fradsham, Charlottetown Rural High 
Kathy Constable, Public Schools Branch 
Nicholas Sheehan, Glen Stewart Primary 
Kathryn Rajamanie, Montague Regional High 

Mark McGillivray 
Gulf Shore Cons. 

Jeff Trainor 
Queen Charlotte Int. 

Roy Power 
Cardigan Cons. 
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and 
cooperative games. 
My teammates facilitated 
sessions on math, literacy, and classroom 
management. We all pitched in to assist with the 
delivery of each otherfs topics. I co-facilitated a session 
on Gender Equity and Keeping Girls in School. My teammates 
presented on Ebola and AIDS prevention. During the first week, we 
had 40 elementary school teachers from all over the country, and the 
second week, we worked with 25 principals, inspectors, and members of the 
education faculty. Our Togolese partners did sessions on literacy, math, and 
information about their union. 

Unlike in Canada, the teaching profession in Togo is over 90% male. Our participants 
were very curious as to why four women were there, which lead to many discussions 
where we discovered more about each other and the teaching profession in Togo. They 
also taught us many games and dances and explained other traditions to us. 

One that I found very fascinating was the practice of scaring your child with tribal 
marks. It's a traditional practice where lines are cut on the cheeks, with the intention 
of leaving scars. We found that it seemed to be something that was done in the past, 
but we met some younger people who had the scars on their arm or wrist. Many of 
our teacher participants had them. T hey explained, with great pride, that it was their 
familyis tradition. At first, I could not wrap my head around it and found it so distracting. 
I couldnit help but wonder how painful the procedure and healing process must have 
been for a baby or a young child. I quickly grew accustomed used to it and grew to 
find the scars very intriguing and beautiful. 

As with any PO, the cultural exchange is equally important. La fete togolo/canadienne 
was a hit. We started the evening dressed in our new Togolese dresses and jewelry 
that we had been gifted. We then changed into Canadian t-shirts and taught them how 
to play mini-sticks hockey. 

We got a chance to visit the other team in Kpalime, which was a real highlight! 
We'd both been through a week of teaching at that point and had lots to tell each other. 
Our hosts also took us to a beach where we could walk around safely. We also visited 
and a slave house (Maison des esclaves); two unforgettable experiences that we appreciated 
so much. 

Once both projects had wrapped up, the teams reunited at Hotel Excellence! We 
shared a final dinner with all our Canadian and Togolese colleagues at the same restaurant 
we ate every day. T he staff had become friends, and one server came in on her day off 
because it was going to be our last night. I was sad to be leaving but excited for what 
was ahead. It all kind of hit me at the airport fi saying goodbye was much harder than 
I thought. Their kindness was so overwhelming. 

During Project Overseas, the days can be long, but the time flies. Your new 
surroundings become familiar so quickly. Of ten, I had to tell myself, lyouire in Togoi: 
because I would forget. Sounds silly, like how could you possibly forget youire in Africa?! 
I guess I tend to dive right into what I'm doing, and itis important to take a step back 
and recognize what youire doing! You develop a strong awareness of what you need, 
as well as how to support others. What I have appreciated the most about my overseas 
experiences is the humbling reminder that weire really just all teachers. We are all 
trying to do the best we can to get our kids to stay engaged and learn in a meaningful 
way. We have a lot more resources at our fingertips here in Canada, but our goals and 
our challenges are often the same. 

Huge thanks to all my teammates, CTF, PEITF, la FESEN, and to our Haitian 
colleagues, who are are never far from my thoughts. 
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Thoughts and Comments 
from the General Secretary 

Shaun MacCormac

Tel. 902 569 415 7 24 Glen Stewart Drive 
Toll Free 1 800 903 4157 

Fax 902 569 3682 CIA 884 

      On the positive side, things seem to be pretty quiet in the education 
world in PEI. We are not seeing the upheaval that our colleagues are 
experiencing across the country. President Aldene Smallman and I were 
recently in Ottawa to meet with our counterparts from across the 
country, and things are pretty bleak in most provinces. Most notably, 
major battles continue in Ontario and British Columbia. Still, almost 
every other province and territory, except ours, seems to be 
experiencing a high level of difficulty dealing with their governments.

    The new Government here seems to be taking a measured and 
patient approach on the Education file. Other than a review on 
assessments and talk about the possibility of an elected school board for 
the PSB, things have been pretty quiet. While there are some important 
issues that teachers need addressing, it is nice not to have to deal with 
systematic changes for change’s sake. We have seen enough of that with 
the two previous governments.

    Two of the most significant issues teachers need addressed are 
changes to staffing and the availability of substitute teachers. I don’t 
need to explain these issues to you. The Federation continues to 
attempt to move these issues forward and to get the help and changes 
that must occur.

     There is no review of our inclusion model in sight, and it is sorrily 
needed. There are more and more classrooms that are becoming 
unmanageable, and the learning conditions in those are not fair for 
teachers or students. The system is not adequately supporting students 
who need help, student learning is being disrupted daily because of 
behavioural challenges, and teachers are burning out under the strain. 
In some situations, it’s like sending firefighters to a house fire with 
hand-held extinguishers. It is unacceptable!

   The little headway we were able to make with the previous 
Government included a Joint Committee on Teaching and Learning 
Conditions.

 

Well, they say that time seems to 
pass faster the older you get.  If 
that's true, I must be 105 years old 
because this year has been flying 
by.  I can't believe it's almost 
Christmas break.

      That committee has met and is ready to present a preliminary 
report to the Minister though the timelines are tight.  PEITF, as part of 
that committee, wants a change to our staffing model in both how the 
number of FTE teachers are determined and the timing of funding 
teaching positions. The current staffing model does not work, and 
neither does the current government budget cycle as it relates to 
education. The budget process for Government for the next fiscal 
year has started already, however, and will be all but completed early in 
2020 for a release by Government in April.

     This Government has pledged new teaching positions, at least 
when they were running for election, and they did follow that up 
with additional positions for the current school year. The system, 
however, has to have a way to determine the needs and to 
establish how many positions are actually required to address the 
challenges that students and teachers are facing at the classroom 
level. The last time PEI had a model to try to address some of 
this was under the Pat Binns Government, of which Dennis King 
was involved. So there is some level of hope here.

     Hope, however, is what some teachers are losing sight of. 
The PEITF continues to hear more and more from veteran teachers 
who have never before experienced classroom management problems 
in the past, yet now have classes who are unmanageable even with 
added supports. We are fearful of what some newer 
teachers are experiencing, given this situation. Newer teachers are 
less apt to seek help, as they don’t want to seem like they can’t 
manage their classes, and they are still developing the skills and 
resources that only come with time and experience. This situation 
is not acceptable, and it needs to be addressed. We await to 
see how this Government is going to respond.    Sigh... Ba Humbug!

    Thankfully, great things continue to happen every day in 
schools thanks to teachers, administrators, EAs, youth support 
workers, and the many others who interact with students at the 
school level. Those students are counting on you, and I know 
that you all give everything you have to make their experiences 
positive ones. For that, I sincerely thank you for all that you do to 
positively impact the lives of your students. I hope you have a restful 
and enjoyable holiday break and are able to return rejuvenated in 
the New Year.  Be good to yourselves and to each other.




